Landing Signal Officers under instruction, and some officers being trained in night fighter direction work, but the use of live bombs and the firing of rockets was discontinued.

Throughout its existence, the scarcity of housing at Sanford remained a problem but the racial question was handled by the simple expedient of providing recreational activities on the station for whites and dances and other amusements for the blacks in largely black Sanford.

By a Chief of Naval Operations Planning Directive of 18 February 1946, NAS Sanford was reduced to caretaker status and transferred to Commander, Naval Air Bases, Seventh Naval District on 1 March 1946. On 15 May 1946 it was disestablished, and its surplus materials were transferred to the War Assets Administration. The site itself reverted on 1 August 1946 to the City of Sanford, which used it as its airport and to establish a vocational training school and health center. Similarly, the Titusville airfield was declared surplus on 25 March 1946 and under a revocable permit was turned over to the cities of Titusville and Cocca as their airport on 2 July. The outlying Satellite Field at Osceola was declared surplus on 5 June 1946.

After five years the Navy reactivated Sanford Naval Air Station, rehabilitated many of its structures as well as the runways and taxiways at a cost of \$262,586, and undertook even more rehabilitation work in the first half of 1952. With Capt. John L. Chittenden, USN, in command, FASRON 821 and CVC-3, the latter including five fighter squadrons, were permanently assigned to the station on 1 July 1951, as were also some "K" type blimps. Crash boats in the St. Johns River stood by for emergency rescues. Finally, various ASW squadrons and VS-831 were sent to Sanford for routine training. As of 1 December 1951 there were 283 personnel on board.

From 1 January to 1 June 1952 Sanford was used as a High Altitude Intercept Range (Project HAIR), Comdr. Otho E. McCracken, USN, commanding. FAS-RON 821 and CVC-3 used a 4,960-square-mile area for firing on towed sleeves and drones and also tested equipment in cooperation with the test station at Johnsville, Pa. (q.v.). This joint Air Force-Navy program concentrated upon the testing of special rockets until the program ended, but naval flight operations continued under the immediate command of Commander Fleet Air Jacksonville, Fla., with the 6,476 flights between 1 April 1957 and 20 June 1957 establishing a six-year record. Quarterly flight operations for the next ten years increased tremendously, with a peak of 46,710 of them made between 1 October 1961 and 30 September 1962. More than 30,000 flights were made each quarter from 1963 to 1966. During the last year, Sanford had 45 officers-15 of them aviators-508 enlisted men, and 93 civilians on board, and nine aircraft squadrons in Reconnaissance Attack Wing One. However, for financial reasons, on 21 April 1966 the Department of Defense announced that the anticipated date of closure would be 1 July 1967-a date extended to 1 July 1968-when Sanford was disestablished.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. U.S. Navy, Bureau of Yards and Docks, *Building the Navy's Bases in World War II*, 2 vols. (Washington: GPO, 1947), I:236; "History of Naval Air Station, Sanford, Florida, 24 April 1942–2 September 1945," and supplements (Washington: Naval Historical Center, Operational Archives Branch); "Historical Reports United States Naval Auxiliary Air Station, Sanford, Florida, 1 July 1951–31 December 1951" (Washington: Naval Historical Center, Operational Archives Branch); "Aviation Historical Summary," Naval Air Station, Sanford, Fla. 1 April 1957–30 September 1966 (Washington: Washington Navy Yard, Naval Aviation History Office).

B. "Navy Retakes Fla. Air Station," *Naval Aviation News*, Apr. 1951, p. 15; "Sanford Now Ramey Field; Honors Pilot for Heroic Sacrifices," *Naval Aviation News*, May 1959, p. 1.

SAN FRANCISCO BAY, CALIF., NAVAL BASES, 1853-

Hunters Point Naval Shipyard, 1868–1974

Hunters Point Naval Shipyard, located on the west side of San Francisco Bay, was the site of the West Coast's first commercial dry dock in 1868. Shipbuilding and repair activities have been performed there ever since, although the government naval shipyard was closed on 30 June 1974 as part of the Department of Defense Shore Establishment Realignment Program.

The California Drydock Company recognized the Point's natural waterfront advantages and unexcelled deep-water anchorages when it constructed that first dry dock. In 1908 the Great White Fleet entered the San Francisco Bay on its famous around-the-world cruise and sent its deep-draft ships to Hunters Point for maintenance. The excellence of San Francisco harbor prompted the Seventysixth Congress in 1939 to purchase the 48-acre site and two dry docks for \$3.9 million and then lease it to the Bethlehem Steel Company.

In 1941 the Japanese attacked Pearl Harbor, inflicting heavy damage on the U.S. Pacific Fleet and the Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Eleven days later, the Navy took over Hunters Point, named it San Francisco Naval Shipyard, and with a handful of employees sent down from Mare Island began industrial operations. During World War II, 600 fighting and support ships were repaired at the site. The small group of workers had grown to 18,000 by the end of World War II. With the advent of the conflict in Korea in early 1950, the shipyard's workload again expanded to a working force of some 11,000 employees and then leveled to 5,600 employed at the time of closure announcement.

As directed by the Secretary of Defense, on 11 May 1965 San Francisco Naval Shipyard and Mare Island Naval Shipyard were merged into the San Francisco Bay Naval Shipyard. Great savings were expected to accrue from the consolidation of assets and reduction of duplication of facilities. However, the projected savings never materialized, due mainly to the separation between sites. On 31 January 1970 the two separate shipyards were again established; Mare Island resumed its former name, and San Francisco became Hunters Point Naval Shipyard.

Today the San Francisco premises are allocated to the Triple-A Shipyard, Hunters Point Division.

The Navy Radiological Laboratory was established at Hunters Point in 1946 because of a mid-twentieth century need following the birth of the nuclear age. It was specifically established in connection with the decontamination of target ships used in the first peacetime atomic tests at Bikini Atoll. In the years that followed, over 600 people, both civilian and military, were involved in the research operations. Because of funding cuts, it was disestablished on 3 November 1969. The last commanding officer was Capt. Theodore C. Fick, USN, who was responsible for the final closure of the facility.

Other activities at Hunters Point are: Hunters Point Surface Launch Test Complex; Navy Printing and Publications Service Office; and Planning and Engineering for Repair and Alterations for Combat Support Ships (PERA) (CSS).

Western Division, Naval Facilities Engineering Command

The Western Division, (WESTDIV), Naval Engineering Command, is located in San Bruno, twelve miles south of San Francisco. It is one of six engineering field divisions responsible for the planning, design, construction, and facilities management support of Navy shore activities within a geographical assignment. WESTDIV serves the Eleventh and Thirteenth Naval Districts, which includes all naval and Marine Corps activities in nine western states and Alaska. Serving over 150 activities, WESTDIV is the largest field division of the Naval Facilities Engineering Command.

Formerly the District Public Works Office, Twelfth Naval District, WESTDIV originated from its forebearers, the Public Works Offices at Mare Island and San Diego. The headquarters were moved from San Francisco to San Bruno in 1952.

WESTDIV employs approximately 1,160 civilian and sixty-six military personnel, primarily engineers. Of this number, 771 are located in San Bruno and 348 in twenty-seven field offices located in western states from Yuma, Ariz. (q.v.), to Adak, Alaska (q.v.). The total annual payroll is about \$28 million.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. "Change of Command Ceremony, Supervisor of Shipbuilding Conversion and Repair USN, San Francisco, CA 24 June 1981," and "Hunters Point Naval Shipyard, San Francisco, CA 1941–1974, Closure Ceremony, 28 June 1974," courtesy T. J. Hemmeter and A. S. Jones, Supervisor of Shipbuilding Office, Hunters Point, San Francisco. SUE LEMMON

Mare Island Naval Shipyard, Vallejo, Calif., 1953-

Mare Island is located on San Francisco Bay thirty-five miles northeast of San Francisco. Its recorded history began with Don Perez de Ayala, the first European

to see it. While engaged in an exploratory expedition on His Spanish Majesty's Ship *San Carlos* on 5 August 1775, he gave it its original name, Isla Plana (flat island).

Mare Island's second historical figure is Mariano Guadalupe Vallejo, soldier, colonizer, and statesman. More than any other individual in California, he was responsible for the smooth transition of government from Mexico to the United States. It was he who renamed Isla Plana "Isla de la Yegua" (island of the mare) after the white mare belonging to his wife swam over to the island in the mid-1830s.

After the end of the Mexican War, thoughts in Washington turned to the development of the newly acquired territory of California. On 2 December 1851, President Millard Fillmore recommended the establishment of a navy yard on the Pacific coast. A board headed by Commo. John D. Sloat selected Mare Island, and 956 acres were purchased on 4 January 1853 for \$83,491. Through land reclamation projects and grants, the property has grown to 2,626 acres of hard land and an additional 1,891 acres of tidelands. While the shipyard is its only continuous occupant since 1854, Mare Island has been the location of many smaller activities over the years.

Comdr. David G. Farragut took command of Mare Island on 16 September 1854 and began to construct navy yard facilities. During its long life, the shipyard has built 513 craft, from the wooden paddle-wheel steamer *Saginaw* in 1858 to nuclear-powered ballistic submarines. The yard also built the first radio installation on the Pacific Coast; converted the first Navy ship to burn fuel oil; built the first aircraft landing deck in the Navy on the armored cruiser *Pennsylvania*; built the first electrically propelled ship, *Jupiter*; and designed and built the Navy's first guided missile submarine, the *Grayback*.

History records Mare Island's small role in the Civil War; in the Spanish-American War it fitted out many of the warships that, under Adm. George Dewey, swept the Spanish from the Philippines. World War I also saw many records broken, including the launching of the destroyer *Ward* in seventeen and a half days from keel laying.

During World War II the shipyard repaired and returned to the battle line 1,227 ships of all types, including ships of the Danish, Swedish, British, French, and Soviet fleets. During this period the yard also built 391 new ships. The employment reached a peak of 41,053 in the latter stages of World War II.

The shipyard ushered in its second century of service by embarking upon an intensive training program to qualify its engineers and artisans in the application of nuclear power to ship propulsion. Since 1958 it has built seventeen nuclear-powered submarines, including seven Fleet Ballistic Missile types.

In an ill-fated merger, the shipyards at Mare Island and San Francisco (Hunters Point) were merged as San Francisco Bay Naval Shipyard on 11 May 1965, with headquarters at Mare Island. The expected financial savings did not result, and the activity was disestablished on 31 January 1970 and replaced by two separate shipyards as before. (Hunters Point was subsequently closed on 30 June 1974.)

Mare Island's principal mission today is to overhaul and refuel modern submarines. One of eight naval shipyards, it employs 10,000 civilian workers.

Naval Ammunition Depot

The first magazine at the Naval Ammunition Depot Mare Island was built in 1857 as part of the Mare Island Naval Shipyard, under the command of Commander Farragut. The magazine, which still stands on the southern tip of the island, is constructed of hand-hewn sandstone.

Construction of that first magazine was the beginning of a steady expansion from a single ammunition storage facility to a full-fledged depot. Equipment was acquired to produce and renovate all calibers and types of naval gun ammunition from 20mm to 16-inch guns. During World War II the depot employed 1,796 civilians and 2,200 military personnel.

In 1942 NAD Mare Island became a part of the newly established Naval Magazine at Port Chicago; consolidation was completed on 23 December 1957. The Mare Island Annex is all that remains of the original Ammunition Depot.

Marine Barracks

The Marine Barracks at Mare Island is the oldest permanent Marine Corps installation on the West Coast, established in 1862 aboard the old USS *Independence*. The original barracks building was built in 1868 and stood until 1958, when it was torn down. The present barracks was constructed in 1917 and served as the first Marine Corps boot camp on the West Coast. It served as the primary training facility for West Coast Marines during World War I and was disestablished in 1923 when the boot camp moved to San Diego.

The present mission of the Marine Barracks is to provide perimeter security on Mare Island. A second mission is to provide rifle and pistol range facilities for Marine organizations ashore and afloat in the Bay Area.

Observatory

The arrival of the North Pacific Surveying Expedition at Mare Island on 24 October 1855 gave the yard its first observatory and view of an eclipse of the moon. Capt. John Rodgers sailed his ships *Vincennes*, *John Hancock*, and *Fenimore Cooper* to the yard after a survey and reconnaissance of the Bering Strait, the North Pacific, and China Seas. The ships had hardly anchored when Captain Rodgers had his observer on shore with instruments checking the eclipse, noted as "total at 10 P.M." by Commander Farragut.

The next day the expedition's astronomer established a temporary observatory on Dublin Hill, on the north end of the island.

An observatory building was constructed there in 1865 at a cost of \$1,700. It rose about 60 feet above the water, and over the years was variously called "Brooks Observatory," "Astronomical Building," and "Observatory for Navigation." It had a 5-inch equatorial refractor telescope and a retractable roof. In

early days it was used for time signal purposes and for overhauling and adjusting ships' chronometers.

The observatory operated under the direction of the internationally known scientist, Capt. T.J.J. See from 1903 until his retirement in 1930. The observatory was then closed, and the hill shoveled away to make room for a storehouse.

Naval Hospital

The medical history of Mare Island dates from the day the sloop-of-war USS *Warren* arrived; her medical officer, Assistant Surgeon John M. Browne, USN, became Mare Island's pioneer medical officer in 1854.

Medical facilities of the Navy Yard consisted of the sick bay of the *Warren*, from 18 September 1854 until relieved by the frigate USS *Independence* on 2 October 1857. The *Independence* served as station and receiving ship for the yard until 2 November 1862 and provided its entire medical facilities until 1863. In that year an old granary was moved to near the berth of the *Independence* and converted into a temporary hospital of twenty-four beds. This makeshift structure was used until 1870, when the first permanent hospital was completed, with Surgeon W. E. Taylor in command.

The new hospital, on the southern part of the island, was a brick structure situated part way up the slope of a hill facing the northeast. The hospital grounds consisted of 51 acres.

The first hospital, with a capacity of eighty beds, was used until 1898, when an earthquake so severely damaged the building that it was condemned and torn down. Congress appropriated the sum of \$100,000 for rebuilding, which was completed on 3 April 1900.

By 1912 the capacity of the hospital had increased to 220 beds. During World War I the erection of four H-type ward buildings and five single ward buildings increased the capacity by 1,000, in addition to which tents with wooden platforms provided cover for 500 more beds.

In the period between World Wars I and II many of the World War I temporary ward buildings were removed or converted to other uses. Modernization of the hospital started in 1928 with the construction of a five-story, L-shaped, reinforced concrete wing, extending to the northwest. By 1941 this wing was duplicated on the southeast side. In 1943 the hospital reached a capacity of 1,167 beds, and during World War II it reached a peak capacity of 2,281.

During World War II the hospital was designated as a diagnostic and treatment center for neuropsychiatric patients as well as the West Coast center for the care and rehabilitation of amputees.

Although the hospital was decommissioned in 1957, the Naval Regional Medical Center Oakland maintains two Branch Clinics on Mare Island, one for military personnel, and one to provide care to the civilian employees. With the exception of the military clinic, the buildings formerly used by the hospital are now occupied by the Combat Systems Technical Schools Command.

Naval Prison

A naval prison was established at Mare Island about 1890. It was the only facility of its kind on the West Coast, and "No. 84," the building in which prisoners were housed, was a name recognized throughout the Navy.

Shortly after the turn of the century, a vocational program for prisoners was inaugurated that included dairy farming. It was a profitable enterprise, and for several years milk, cream, and cattle from the prison won blue ribbons at the California State Fair.

The prison existed until after World War II, when Building 84 became the location of the Print Shop, and a Retraining Command was established in Building 750. The Retraining Command was disestablished in 1953.

Naval Radio Station

Beginning with a pigeon loft a couple of years before, the Naval Radio Station Mare Island was commissioned in April 1904. It served as a transmitter station to ships at sea as well as to shore commands in the Pacific.

In May 1904 the first radio message transmitted to the Pacific was sent from Mare Island to the hospital ship *Solace* as she steamed out through the Golden Gate. Contact was lost at seventy-five miles.

The station's mission during the early years was to provide the then new Marconi wireless circuits to fill the Navy's requirements in the San Francisco Bay area.

By 1915 Mare Island had built all of the radio stations that spanned the Pacific Coast from Point Loma at San Diego to the Pribilof Rocks in the Bering Sea, as well as the Lafayette Station at Bordeaux, France. In 1919 the Mare Island team went to Siberia to build the first station erected in Vladivostok.

In 1917 Naval Communication Station San Francisco moved its headquarters and receiver site from Mare Island to Yerba Buena Island; the transmitter site remained at Mare Island.

In 1965 a new transmitter site was built at Dixon, Calif., and the long-existent transmitter site at Mare Island was disestablished in 1966. All that remains at Mare Island today is a Navy Telecommunication Center.

Naval Security Group Activity Skaggs Island

The Naval Security Group Activity at Skaggs Island, Sonoma County, is located west of Mare Island off State Route 37. It had its beginnings in 1941 when the Navy purchased 3,300 acres for the Naval Radio Station, San Francisco Receiving Unit. It has continued as an important West Coast naval facility through the years, and on 1 July 1962 was redesignated as Naval Security Group Activity Skaggs Island. Incoming messages from fleet and naval shore installations in the Pacific areas are received here.

The Skaggs Island installation is governed rigidly by security measures because of the unique nature of its operations. It provides communications, research and development, and support for air-sea rescue missions.

Inactive Ship Maintenance Facility

Beginning in 1946 the Inactive Ship Maintenance Facility (also known as the Pacific Reserve Fleet, Mare Island Group) occupied the water area in Mare Island Straits between Sears Point Bridge and the Causeway. Its primary mission was the inactivation, security, maintenance, and activation of units assigned to this group, and it was composed principally of submarines and submarine tenders that were out of commission in reserve. The facility was closed in 1976.

Naval Electronic Systems Engineering Center Vallejo

The Naval Electronic Systems Engineering Center Vallejo is located on the northern portion of Mare Island. Its mission is to provide electronics material support for systems and equipments for which the Naval Electronic Systems Command is assigned responsibility and to perform such other functions as may be directed by the Commander, Naval Electronic Systems Command.

Under the command of officers with such titles as Equipment Officer, Officer in Charge Wireless Telegraph Station, Pacific Coast Radio Officer, Electronics Officer, and Industrial Manager, people based at Mare Island have been engaged in shore electronics installation work since 1904.

The first installations were a group of spark radio telegraph installations scattered along the West Coast from San Diego to Alaska. A Pacific Coast group of Direction Finder networks was inaugurated in 1919.

In 1951 the Industrial Manager, USN, Twelfth Naval District, assumed responsibility for many electronic installations in the area. On 1 August 1966, the Secretary of the Navy Established the Naval Electronics Systems Command, Western Division, whose title was changed to the present Naval Electronics Systems Engineering Center Vallejo on 2 January 1974.

The center provides electronic engineering support in two broad categories. In the general geographical category, support is provided to all naval and Marine Corps activities in the thirteen northwest states. The second category of specialized worldwide support is uniquely assigned to Vallejo on the basis of special technology. The four major assignments in this special category are: satellite communication; navigational aids; Marine Corps electronics; and undersea acoustic research.

The engineering support in both categories spans an entire spectrum of electronic life cycle support. This support includes design, development, test and evaluation, acquisition, and installation of new systems. It also includes maintenance and material support to the fleet and in the field.

Naval Nuclear Power School

The Naval Nuclear Power School was established in December 1958 to provide basic instruction for officers and enlisted men in the field of nuclear propulsion. In February 1977 it was consolidated, along with the school in Bainbridge, Md. (q.v.), into one new Nuclear Power School located in Orlando, Fla.

Combat Systems Technical Schools Command

On 20 June 1962 the Naval Schools Command was established at Mare Island and located in the buildings formerly used by the Naval Hospital. Its purpose was to fulfill the requirement for a specialized training activity on the West Coast in which officers and enlisted personnel of the U.S. Navy and allied navies might be trained in the latest surface missile sytems, combat data systems, and cryptographic equipment applicable to the combat ships of the nuclear-age Navy. In 1973 the name was changed to Combat Systems Technical Schools Command.

There are three major school components: Cryptographic Technical Maintenance School; the Surface Missile Systems School; and the Tactical Data Systems School.

Naval Support Activity

The Naval Support Activity Mare Island was established in July 1971 to provide appropriate logistic support for activities and commands as assigned by the Chief of Naval Operations. The activity provides legal assistance, conducts religious services, furnishes berthing accommodations, offers family housing, messes, athletic and recreational facilities, and a multitude of other activities. It provides limited support to such agencies as the Navy Relief Society, U.S. Post Office, Mare Island Elementary School, and California Maritime Academy.

Engineering Duty Officers' School

The Engineering Duty Officers' School, located in the Schools Command complex, began operations in September 1974. Its mission is to improve the professional proficiency of Engineering Duty Officers in the practical, nontheoretical aspects of the profession as related to the engineering requirements of the ship life cycle.

U.S. Coast Guard Station Annex

The U.S. Coast Guard Station Annex Mare Island was established in June 1977 after transferring from Benicia. It has the responsibility of covering San Pablo Bay, Suisun Bay, Carquinez Straits, and tributaries. It is manned twentyfour hours a day, and the normal workload is from 500 to 550 search and rescue cases a year, with port security, law enforcement, and hazardous ship escorts.

The Coast Guard Reserve Unit and Coast Guard Auxiliary Unit take an active role in the operation of the Station and the area.

The following additional activities are also located at Mare Island:

Intra-Fleet Supply Support Operations Team (ISSOT)

Representative

Naval Audit Site

Naval Facilities Engineering Command Contracts

Naval Investigative Service Resident Agency Mare Island

Naval Publications and Printing Service Branch Office Naval Regional Dental Center Branch Facility Naval Regional Medical Center Branch Clinic Naval Reserve Center Naval Sea Support Center Mare Island Naval Ship Weapons System Engineering Station Naval Weapons Station Concord, Mare Island Annex Navy Campus Navy Commissary Store Region Detachment Mare Island Navy Tactical Data Systems School Development and **Evaluation Site** Navy Telecommunication Center Pacific Fleet Support Operations Assistance Program (SOAP) Team Personnel Support Detachment Mare Island Property Disposal Activity, Defense Supply Agency Service Squadron Three Special Boat Unit Eleven Submarine Development Group One Detachment Submarine Force Pacific Fleet Representative Mare Island

U.S. Department of Energy, Naval Reactors Representative's Office (NRRO) U.S. Navy Recruiting Aids Department

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. U.S. Navy Department, *Dictionary of American Naval Fighting Ships*, 8 vols. (Washington: Division of Naval History, 1954–1981), and Bureau of Ships, *Ships' Data*, U.S. Naval Vessels (Washington: GPO, various editions); Vallejo Chronicle and Valleo Times-Herald, 1869–1977.

B. Loyall Farragut, The Life and Letters of Admiral Farragut, First Admiral of the United States Navy (New York: D. Appleton, 1879); Sue Lemmon and E. D. Weichels, Sidewheelers to Nuclear Power: A Pictorial Essay Covering 123 Years at the Mare Island Naval Shipyard (Annapolis, Md.: Leeward Publications, 1977); Arnold S. Lott, A Long Line of Ships: Mare Island's Century of Activity in California (Annapolis, Md.: U.S. Naval Institute, 1954); Theodore Roscoe and Fred Freeman, United States Submarine Operations in World War II (Annapolis, Md.: U.S. Naval Institute, 1949).

Treasure Island, Naval Station, 1937-

Located in the center of the San Francisco Bay midway between San Francisco and Oakland, Treasure Island is the largest man-made island in the world. It was created in the fourteen-month period following November 1937 to serve as the site for the 1939–1940 Golden Gate International Exposition. It is connected to Yerba Buena Island by a narrow causeway.

The 403-acre island rests on the Yerba Buena shoals, a one-time navigational hazard that was covered with tons of rock and silt dredged from the bay bottom to build the island.

Originally planned for use as an airport for the city of San Francisco after the fair, the island was leased to the Navy early in 1941. After World War II San Francisco traded the deed to the island for government land south of the city, which is now San Francisco International Airport.

During World War II Treasure Island was built up to a major naval facility, processing up to 12,000 men a day to Pacific area assignments and thousands more in the days and months following the war, as Navy personnel returned from the Pacific. For many years it was the headquarters of the Twelfth Naval District.

Three permanent buildings, at the southern end of the island, remain from the fair. Building 1, the administration building for the fair, now houses the Navy/ Marine Corps Museum and serves as headquarters for the Commanding Officer, Naval Station Treasure Island/Chief of Staff, Commandant Naval Base, San Francisco. Buildings 2 and 3, built as aircraft hangars, are now occupied by the Navy/Marine Corps Reserve Center and the island's Public Works Center.

Today Naval Station Treasure Island processes Pacific-bound and homecoming personnel and serves as host to a number of tenant commands. Approximately 3,000 military and 1,000 civilian personnel with a total annual payroll of \$70 million comprise the island's population. There are 704 units of enlisted family quarters at the north end of the island. The following activities are also located on Treasure Island:

Navy Marine and Coast Guard Museum Twelfth Marine Corps District Naval Technical Training Center Naval and Marine Corps Reserve Training Center Naval Regional Dental Center Naval Reserve Recruiting Naval Investigative Service Office Navy Office of Information San Francisco Branch Office of Naval Research San Francisco Branch Regional Financial Service Department

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. Ken McNeil, Public Affairs Officer, Naval Station Treasure Island to the writer, 6 July 1982; Comr. R. S. Schreiber, USN, reviewing official, *Historical View: Yerba Buena and Treasure Islands* (n.p., 1 Apr. 1966).

SUE LEMMON

San Francisco Bay. Navy Public Works Center, 1974-

The Navy Public Works Center, San Francisco Bay was established on 3 June 1974 at the Oakland Army Base, located on the east side of San Francisco Bay. It is one of nine Navy Public Works Centers serving major shore station complexes and provides logistical support to nearly all Army and Navy sites in the Bay Area plus some forty Navy ships. It has been filling this role since the Department of Defense consolidated the Public Works agencies of various sites into a single, more efficient center.

It serves as a maintenance service company, an engineering company, a public housing agency, a public utilities company, and a transportationn company (maintaining a pool of 1,400 vehicles including cars, buses, trucks, and a 100–ton floating crane).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. Gerald R. Boling, Public Affairs Officer, Naval Public Works Center, Oakland, to the writer. 8 July 1982.

SUE LEMMON

Yerba Buena Island, Naval Training Station, 1896-1941

Yerba Buena Island is centuries older than its man-made neighbor, Treasure Island, both of which are located in the middle of San Francisco Bay between San Francisco and Oakland. Yerba Buena's history predates the first recorded sighting of Spanish explorers in 1775 by centuries. According to archeological evidence, Indians used the island as a fishing station and as a ceremonial and burying ground.

Mexico ceded the California territory to the United States in 1848, and, on 12 October 1866, the island was "set aside for military purposes" by presidential proclamation. Two months later it was occupied by Army personnel. In 1896 Congress authorized the establishment of a Navy Training Station on Yerba Buena Island, which remained through World War I. During the peak years up to 13,000 men were in training there. When West Coast training was transferred to San Diego in 1923, the island became a Navy receiving station. At the beginning of World War II, naval activities were transferred to Treasure Island, and today Yerba Buena serves as a residential suburb, with 110 units of officer family housing for its neighbor island.

The name Yerba Buena is Spanish for "Good Herb," and was reportedly given to the island for the wild mint growing there and used by Spaniards to flavor their tea. The island has also been known as Wood Island, Bird Island, and most popularly, Goat Island, its official name from 1895 to 1931. That name came from the herds of goats raised there for food from about 1850 until the last goat was removed in 1931, when the name was officially changed back to Yerba Buena Island.

A Coast Guard Station is located at Yerba Buena Island.

Children With Mills Manhabert H

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. Comdr. R. S. Schreiber, USN, reviewing official, *Historical View: Yerba Buena* and *Treasure Islands* (n.p., 1 Apr. 1966). A Coast Guard Station is also located at Yerba Buena Island.

SUE LEMMON

SAN PEDRO, TERMINAL ISLAND, CALIF., NAVAL AIR STATION, 1938–1947

One of the ten Naval Reserve Air Bases used during the 1930s to provide primary flight training was that at San Pedro, Calif. (33°44'55"N., 118°15'15"W.). It was located on Reeves Field, Terminal Island, a sand-filled island in the Los Angeles-Long Beach-San Pedro harbor approximately 3.5 miles long and 1 mile wide. The station proper was on a rectangular parcel of land on the seaward side of the island of 328.6 acres, of which 96 acres were submerged. Adjoining was the Naval Operating Base, Terminal Island, San Pedro, (q.v.) which included Roosevelt Base, naval dry docks, and a naval small craft training center. All the filled land had been transferred by the city of Los Angeles, which was eager to see the development of its harbor. In 1935 the Commander in Chief of the U.S. Fleet directed that the station be developed to provide facilities for seaplanes attached to the battleships and cruisers of the Pacific Fleet and that it be adapted for use by landplanes as well. At no charge to the federal government, Los Angeles on 31 July 1935 transferred the site on condition that its use be renewed annually but not beyond 30 June 1965. Between 1935 and 1936 funds provided by WPA and the City of Los Angeles underwrote the rebuilding of the existing breakwater and dredging of an enclosed area for use as a seaplane anchorage; construction of a concrete mat for parking seaplanes; providing water mains, hydrants, access roads, and two asphaltic concrete landplane runways 4,200 and 2,350 feet long and 100 feet wide with sand taxiways; one runway 2,600 feet in length; and a fence around the entire land site of the station. In three buildings also transferred by the City of Los Angeles the Navy established its operations, aerology, and medical offices. The Navy then enlarged the barracks and mess hall so that they could support 1,000 naval and Marine personnel and built three storehouses and a shop.

With the Navy as cosponsor, in 1937 a second WPA–City of Los Angeles project included construction of a steel hangar and eight wooden buildings, and a third similar contract of 1938 saw the completion of the work of the second contract by WPA funds and additional construction as well. To the end of 1938, \$1,379,413.07 has been expended, with the Navy granting \$236,162.80; WPA labor amounting to \$799,590.37; WPA nonlabor costs amounting to \$289,920.37;

and the City of Los Angeles contributing \$53,739.53. For fiscal year 1938 the Bureau of Yards and Docks contributed an additional \$140,102.73, and on 1 July 1939 a Navy-sponsored PWA and WPA project toward which the State of California also contributed provided \$1,036,370.66 for additional improvements to the breakwater, building a 30,000–gallon underground gasoline storage facility and additional buildings and hangars. Maintenance and upkeep costs during FY1939 ammounted to \$81,213.75.

Early in 1939 the Commandant of the Eleventh Naval District persuaded the City of Long Beach to grant 40 acres it had been using as a ball park for a training base named Roosevelt Base, which would include a small craft training facility. A fourth WPA project of 1939 permitted some improvements, as did the last WPA project, of 1940, with the total of these two amounting to \$500,000. With 15,000 aircraft called for in 1941, extensions to the air facilities were provided by an agreement under which a new reserve air base was built at Los Alamitos, a short distance inland from San Pedro and Terminal Island which by 1945 had a personnel capacity of 5,200.

With the nation at war after 7 December 1941, on 20 February 1942 the federal government condemned 40 acres located to the north across Seaside Avenue from the station proper and paid \$300,000 for it. This area as well as the older sections beginning in January 1942 were defended by the Army, which built eight revetments to park its aircraft on the field. At about the same time, one of the largest colonies of Japanese in the State of California, engaged mainly in the fish canning industry, was evacuated, and the Navy took over the two buildings they had been using.

New construction costs at NAS San Pedro amounted to \$785,197.82 in FY1943 and rose to \$1,158,578.74 in FY1944. After 25 September 1941 the station was under the command of the Commandant of NOB San Pedro, but after 10 August 1944 under the command of the Commander, Naval Air Bases, Eleventh Naval District. On 16 October the Naval Air Facility at Litchfield Park, Ariz. (q.v.) came under its purview until 4 December 1944.

The functions and use of NAS San Pedro changed over time. It originally provided beaching and services for the seaplanes on battleships and cruisers of the Pacific Fleet, with the work accomplished by fleet personnel. Beginning on 3 March 1939, the station began to service and overhaul aircraft on ships in the entire Los Angeles-Long Beach-San Pedro area. When fleet air detachments were on board, facilities were provided for indoctrination, landplane familiarization, and intensive training including that in aerial gunnery in accordance with the station's primary mission—to provide facilities for the operation, maintenance, and repair of fleet aircraft. Between September 1940 and 1942, when Roosevelt Base was established at Terminal Island, NAS San Pedro also served as a receiving station.

During the war the station was equipped to rearm Army, Navy, and Marine Corps aircraft, including two squadrons of Army P-38s and P-40s, and six Marine Corps SBDs. The Army recompensed by providing base defense, in-